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Overview 
HB-19-1005 seeks to provide an income tax credit for eligible early childhood educators. 

Eligibility requires that educators hold an Early Childhood Professional Credential, as issued by 

the Colorado Department of Education. Additionally, for at least six months of the taxable year, 

the educator must either be the head of a family child care home or be employed with an eligible 

program or home. Eligibility is further defined in the body of the bill, referencing other sections 

of the Colorado Revised Statutes. As a sa

ὸ

ὸ

Ovּ̾ז

#





The question therefore becomes whether early childhood education produces a positive 

externality for society and whether current production is sub-optimal. In the situation that 

positive externalities do not exist, this bill would be unnecessary. Wages are set by the market. If 

wages become too low for workers, they will naturally transition to higher paying or more stable 

industries. This will temporarily diminish supply for educators, but, if the industry is essential 

enough, then a sustained demand curve will put an upward pressure on wages. This could either 

produce a new equilibrium or bring workers back into the market. Either way the outcomes are 

pecuniary. 

Yet, as Harbach (2015) argues, positive externalities occur both socially and fiscally in 

the child care market. Although there is a time lag, a childôs early education ultimately provides 
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no-cost programs and services for low-income children and their families, often establishing 

community partnerships as well as developing their own facilities. 

Yet, existing programs do not fully provision for the positive externalities of early 

education. According to Excel files published by the Colorado Department of Education, truancy 

rates for certain preschools exceed 10% in counties such as Adams, Cherry Creek, and Pueblo 

City (Attendance and Truancy Rates by School 2017-18). This suggests that there is still room 

for improvement in how we encourage the socially optimal level of early education. 

What differentiates HB-19-1005 from these programs is that this bill seeks to raise the 

overall education and skill set of early educators, rather than subsidize access to education. Thus, 

while other programs seek to increase the utilization of early education, HB-19-1005 seeks to 

raise its quality. In other words, HB-19-1005 works from the supply side of early education 

rather than the demand side. HB-19-1005 is differentiated enough in its goal that existing 

programs do not supercede it. 

Recommendations  

The General Assembly wishes to grow Coloradoôs supply of highly credentialed early childhood 

educators. HB-19-1005 will encourage both a growth in the educator labor force, as the cost of 

work is subsidized, and an increase in credential levels, as higher credentials are progressively 

discounted. Given the positive externalities of early education, Colorado stands to see a 

substantial benefit from this policy. The current market equilih

The Genertiabor  @rogressively

����

   





Cetin, O


